Minute of the BSN Annual General Meeting 

21st June, David Lawrence Convention Centre, Pittsburgh, USA.

In the chair: Fran Ebling (FE)

The meeting began with members standing in silence in remembrance of Mick Harbuz.  

FE indicated that the Society wanted to mark the work that Mick had done for the society, neuroendocrine research and the greater student community and thus intends to rename the student prize in his honour (starting 2007).

1. Apologies for absence.


2. Minutes of the last AGM held at the Oxford BSN meeting, 2005. (Previously
circulated via newsletter)

The minutes were proposed as a true record of the meeting by Julia Buckingham and seconded by Glenda Giles. 


3. Matters arising from the minutes.

Morton Jones website  - As Mary Forsling is the only active trustee of the fund it was suggested that she be invited (Action  - FE) to write a short piece about Morton Jones that could then be included on the website (Action  - Julian Mercer).

4. Chairman's report.

FE noted the good BSN representation at the ICN, and thanked everyone who attended the AGM.

FE thanked the committee for their support with particular reference to Julia Buckingham (JB), John Laycock and Glenda Gilles for their work for the journal; John Morris (JM) for being ‘a safe pair of hands’, Julian Mercer for the website, Clive Coen for acting as the liaison with Biosciences Federation , and Alison Douglas (AD) for maintaining the finances. 

FE reported that there had been one full committee meeting since the last AGM which had been very productive.  The committee planned to meet again before Christmas to brainstorm future plans for the society.


5. Membership Secretary and Treasurer's Report.

AD reported that membership had increased to >170 members which was a 10% increase.  AD noted that while there had been an increase in the membership fee last year, Blackwells had requested a 5% increase in journal costs and AD suggested that this should be passed on to the membership as a £3 increase to £67 with no change to the fees for students overseas and retired members, this being needed to remain within the statutes of the charities commission. Gareth Leng suggested that the fees be raised to £70, following discussion this proposal was seconded by John Russell and accepted the members.

Grant applications had increased but there was scope to award more grants if there were more applications.  AD asked that any ideas as to how to increase the number of applications be sent to her.  One suggestion was that the laboratory visit, grant scheme, be opened up to all members of the society.   This was discussed and accepted by the meeting with the expectation being that recipients participate in the BSN meeting that follows their visit. 

The accounts were circulated and AD draw the meeting attention to the increase in Royalties, the increase in grant support, the increase in meeting support.  It was noted that the committee were strongly in favour of the later two as a means to support the neuroendocrine research community. 

A reserve account has been established as agreed at last years AGM.  It is a fixed interest fixed term account that matures in October.  As the projected income is £107K and the projected expenditure for 2006 is £80K AD proposed that the reserve be increased to £120K.  This was accepted by the meeting. (Action  - AD) 

It was reported that the external auditor of the accounts (Jane Robinson) had examined and approved the accounts. 

6. Appointment of Examiners of the accounts.

FE proposed that Jane Robinson be approached to act as the auditor of the accounts for the forthcoming year.  This was accepted by the meeting.  (Action  - AD)

 
7. Meeting Secretary's report.

FE reported that the committee had agreed that the BSN meetings calendar was 

2007 Nottingham, 2008, Bristol, 2009 Edinburgh, 2010 ICN (location to be announced).

Fran would be the organiser of the 2007 meeting and it would be held from the 9th to the 11th of Sept.  The intention was to attempt a slight change of format for the meeting to encourage more talks by younger members of the society, the details however will be finalised at the next committee meeting.

FE noted the desire to increase the interaction of the BSN with other societies, through support for symposia. It was noted that the BSN was already committed to support 1) the symposium that will be held in Edinburgh, to honour the scientific contributions made by George Fink. 2) the European Comparative Endocrinology meeting that will be held in Manchester.


8. Report of Editor in Chief Journal of Neuroendocrinology.

JB thanked the editorial board for all their hard work during the year.  The board had met and had suggested that it might be beneficial to meet more often in future.  JB thanked Amanda McLean-Inglis at Blackwells for all of the support given to the editorial team. 

JB reported that the office was working well despite a change of personnel.  Electronic submission was working well.  Submission numbers had increased 22% during the last calendar year and based upon current numbers submission rates look to have continued to increase.  The impact factor had increased again but still hsnt reached the magic 3. The Young Investigator perspectives and the views from the Bench articles were well received.  

1 author has so far asked for online open access.  There is a significant cost implication for this service but The welcome trust has agreed to pay this cost for its grant holders.

The journal has been slightly reformatted to ensure that the link to the journal is always seen when papers are accessed.  

AD asked how members could get personal e subscriptions?  JB indicated that this was automatic for members receiving the journal. 

The neuroendocrine briefing are still well received. GL asked if the journal would consider the production of posters aimed at different educational levels. The meeting thought this was a good idea (Action GL to ‘flesh out’ this idea and report to JB).


9. Report of the Journal Secretary.

JM thanked Amanda McLean-Inglis for her help and support.  JM noted that it was still uncertain times for the journal, given the electronic nature of future scientific publishing.  JM noted that the editorial board had raised as an issue the duration of the term served by the Editor in Chief as as it currently stands JB could be the Editor in Chief for life.  This will be considered at one of its future meetings. 


10. Election of Committee members.

FE noted that there were 3 longstanding members of the committee JM, Glenda Gilles and himself and that Glenda Gilles had indicated a wish to stand down from the committee if suitable committee members could be identified.  In addition Caroline Small has indicated a wish to stand down from the committee.

FE indicated that there had been two notifications of interest to join the committee 

· Simon McArthur (Imperial college London) who is a 3rd year post doctoral researcher who has attended almost all of the BSN meeting since involved in the field and has been in receipt of a BSN travel grant.  Simon has experience with a broad range of techniques and models.  Although concern was raised that he did not have secure funding it was recognised that Simon would bring representation to the committee from an areas that was currently not covered.  He was proposed by JB and seconded by Glenda Gilles.  Simon McArthur was duly accepted onto the committee.

· Jonathon Johnston (University of Surrey) Nominated by Andrew Loudon and Mick Hastings.  Jonathon Johnston was duly accepted onto the committee.

11. Any other business.

FE noted that there would be a memorial service for Mick Harbuz on the 4th July in Bristol, which he would attend.  FE also thanked David Jessop for the obituary that he had written for the BSN newsletter.

John Russell reminded everyone that the INF meeting was an open meeting and would be at 5.15 that evening in room 406.


12. Date of next meeting.

To be decided

